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Democracy Dies in Darkness

Several administration officials tell workers not to reply to
Musk email
Leaders at defense and intelligence offices were particularly wary of Musk’s demand over the

weekend asking workers to outline what they did last week.
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By Dan Rosenzweig-Ziff, Hannah Natanson and Carol D. Leonnig

Elon Musk’s demand that all 2.3 million government workers justify their work prompted confusion and resistance

on Sunday, as several government agency leaders told their staffs not to reply to a mass email requesting bullet-

point summations of their accomplishments.

Director of National Intelligence Tulsi Gabbard instructed personnel in U.S. spy agencies not to respond, according

to the text of an email she sent to the workforce on Sunday, citing the agencies’ sensitive and classified work.

Defense Department employees were given similar instructions to not respond, as were FBI personnel and

Department of Homeland Security employees.

The latest directives come as employees and leaders alike across the government were caught off guard by an email

sent Saturday titled: “What did you do last week?”

It commanded federal employees to “reply to this email with approx. 5 bullets of what you accomplished last week

and cc your manager,” according to a copy obtained by The Washington Post. It gave employees a deadline of 11:59

p.m. Eastern time Monday.
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The email left many worried, others defiant and still others stunned. The resistance, which grew throughout the

weekend, came even from some top administration officials selected by President Donald Trump.

Employees at the Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency were told definitively to reply — a few hours

before DHS sent a note saying the opposite. In some parts of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration,

staffers received instructions to draft a response but not send it yet. At other agencies, such as the Department of

Health and Human Services, employees were first given one instruction only to be emailed later to pause and watch

for more guidance Monday.

Raising the stakes, Musk warned in a post on X that any employee who failed to respond would be treated as having

resigned. But the email sent to workers made no mention of that possible consequence, which lawyers said would be

illegal.

Musk’s threat also appears to contradict an assessment released on Feb. 5 by the Office of Personnel Management

that concluded that any responses to government-wide emails must be “explicitly voluntary.” Yet the weekend email

was sent by an address at OPM, which serves as human resources for the entire federal government — and has been

largely taken over by Musk’s U.S. DOGE Service.

On Sunday, a Republican lawmaker questioned the viability of the directive.

“I don’t know how that’s necessarily feasible,” Rep. Michael Lawler (New York) said on ABC’s “This Week.”

“Obviously, a lot of federal employees are under union contract.”

Many employees at certain agencies cannot disclose information about their work to third parties without explicit

authorization, security experts noted. Some warned of security risks if all 2.3 million federal employees are forced to

reply to one email server sharing their contact information, their manager’s contact information and details about

the work they do.
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Concerns ran especially deep among employees of the Defense Department, intelligence agencies and the military,

according to messages and interviews with more than 300 federal employees.

“Even if people don’t send classified information, the aggregation of all this information in one place would become

classified information, which is a national security violation,” warned one active-duty military officer who, like

others interviewed for this story, spoke on the condition of anonymity for fear of retaliation. “The military cannot

function without the DOD federal workforce. This is a national security issue to treat the workforce this way.”

At the Justice Department, managers were advised late Saturday evening that all employees should be prepared to

submit responses to the email on Monday. But rank-and-file FBI employees and staff in at least three U.S. attorney’s

offices across the country said Sunday that the last guidance they received from their direct managers was not to

reply to the email before receiving further instructions.

In a bureau-wide communication Saturday evening, newly installed FBI Director Kash Patel said the FBI would

“conduct reviews in accordance with FBI procedures.”

At the Secret Service, the OPM email prompted a flurry of texts and emails to supervisors among agents and officers

about whether they were expected to reveal the sensitive and classified details of their job duties the previous week,

according to two people familiar with the discussions, who spoke on the condition of anonymity to describe internal

communications.

To prevent agents from having to describe classified tasks they perform to protect the president and other high-

ranking officials, senior officials initially instructed their subordinate agents to send an example response, beginning

with: “This week I accomplished: 100% of the tasks and duties required of me by my position description” and

“100% of the work product that my manager and I have agreed to.”

The fifth and final bullet said: “I exceeded expectations in the delivery of the above.”

On online forums, many employees cheered the boilerplate language, before DHS told staff early Sunday evening

that no one should respond, including those in component offices such as the Secret Service.

At the State Department, Tibor P. Nagy, acting undersecretary of state for management, said in a message obtained

by The Post the department “will respond on behalf of the Department,” adding that “no employee is obligated to

report their activities outside of their Department chain of command.”

Similar messages went out to employees at a division within the Air Force, the Defense Information Systems Agency

and the National Science Foundation, where the chief management officer said in a note to employees that the NSF

did not receive advanced notice or guidance about the email.

Musk stands firm, as directive costs workers time



On Saturday night and throughout Sunday, Musk doubled down on the directive. On X, the social media platform he

owns, he stated that the email was necessary to ferret out government employees who are “doing so little work that

they are not checking their email.” He claimed, without evidence, that there were “non-existent people or the

identities of dead people” pretending to be government workers. Many Republican lawmakers defended the

message, arguing it would only take a few minutes to reply.

But it caused uncertainty — and ate up people’s time across the government. In the Air Force department, for

example, some supervisors spent their Sundays phoning or texting each one of their subordinates to ensure they had

seen both Musk’s email and later guidance saying not to reply to it, according to several employees who spoke on the

condition of anonymity for fear of retaliation.

The chaos extended beyond the executive branch. At the Library of Congress, which is part of the separate legislative

branch, staff received an email Sunday afternoon saying the OPM note was not meant for them and they should not

respond.

Some judges and judiciary staff, who are also not in the executive branch, also received the OPM email, according to

a note obtained by The Post from the director’s office of the Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts, which staffs the

judiciary branch. The message said no action should be taken and that the office would contact OPM about the Musk

email.

Other workers and agencies were unsure if the email was real, given its unorthodox timing.

“It is possible that this new message sent outside of normal business hours was sent in error and/or is a phishing

attempt,” said an email to some staff from NOAA leadership. “Until such time as we can verify that the message that

was received … is authentic, please do not respond.”

The email also prompted defiance from Democrats and angry workers exhausted by Musk’s efforts.

House Minority Leader Hakeem Jeffries (D-New York) said in a statement Sunday that Democrats would block

Musk in Congress and the courts.

“Elon Musk is traumatizing hardworking federal employees, their children and families,” Jeffries said. “He has no

legal authority to make his latest demands.”

Sen. Lisa Murkowski (R-Alaska) called the request “absurd” and defended government employees. “If Elon Musk

truly wants to understand what federal workers accomplished over the past week, he should get to know each

department and agency, and learn about the jobs he’s trying to cut.”

At least one staffer responded to the email with resistance. A worker with the U.S. Geological Survey forwarded the

“What did you do last week?” email to his direct supervisors informing them he “categorically” refused to reply.



“There is no way that a team of people will read >2 million responses to this message,” the employee wrote. “Anyone

who replies is likely to have their responses fed into some AI woodchipper and used for goodness knows what

purpose, legal or illegal.”

He then urged his bosses to defend their employees and “push back on these efforts to harass and intimidate us. We

are all watching to see whose side you are on.”

Leaders within a NASA directorate advertised the email as a chance to tout workers’ accomplishments, writing that

employees should reply with speed, accuracy and detail.

“In just the next two weeks we have 4 launches and 2 lunar landings with missions that will expand our

understanding of the first stages of the Universe,” the NASA email stated. “Every one of you play key roles in these

momentous endeavors … and can supply many more than just 5 accomplishments in any given week to showcase

our mission.”

But at almost the same time elsewhere within NASA, another group of employees received opposite instructions.

One director wrote, “I recognize there are many concerns already being elevated around the request [including] data

that would be sent un-encrypted. … The agency is asking employees to take a pause and wait for additional

communication and guidance.”

And on Sunday morning, the NASA directorate that had urged employees to reply reversed its guidance. “Please go

ahead and prepare your bullets but do not submit … until you receive further guidance,” a leader there wrote.

Ellen Nakashima, John Hudson, Mariana Alfaro, Warren Strobel, Derek Hawkins, Spencer S. Hsu, Ann Marimow,
Lena H. Sun, Dan Diamond, Jeremy Roebuck, Olivia George, Perry Stein and Carolyn Y. Johnson contributed to
this report.

What readers are saying

The comments express significant concern over the firing of military officers for perceived political

disloyalty, drawing parallels to historical purges and suggesting it could undermine military

effectiveness and morale. Many commenters view these actions as part of a broader... Show more

This summary is AI-generated. AI can make mistakes and this summary is not a replacement for reading the comments.
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Every day, Americans experience economic challenges, from housing and transportation 
costs to energy bills and grocery expenses. President Trump ran on the promise of helping 
consumers afford the cost of living. 

Clean energy lending is a key to unlocking sustainable economic prosperity for America. By 
providing affordable clean energy financing for businesses, homeowners and 
communities, community-based lenders can help consumers and small business owners 
save money on energy bills, improve health outcomes through better air quality, and foster 
economic growth by financing projects that employ American workers.  

In 2022, Congress did its part. It passed the Inflation Reduction Act that included key 
programs like the Clean Communities Investment Accelerator (CCIA) that today is 
consistent with this Administration’s ambitions.  

The CCIA is a bipartisan commitment to our Nation’s communities. The financial burden of 
powering our lives has become unaffordable for many. President Trump made a promise to 
the American consumers to make life better. 

The CCIA makes clean energy lending accessible and affordable through community 
banks, credit unions, and other community-based lenders, ensuring that all Americans 
have the opportunity to invest in clean energy technologies that reduce their energy costs 
and improve the comfort of their homes and businesses. The CCIA will ensure that these 
vital clean energy investments reach the communities that need them most, including low-
income areas and many small towns and rural areas that are underserved by mainstream 
financial institutions. 

Inclusiv, as a CCIA award recipient, has a 50-year track record of working with credit 
unions, which are regulated, member-owned and governed financial institutions that have 
successfully served Americans of modest means for more than a century, and our 
movement has a strong track record of serving as financial first responders in partnership 
with the federal government, including the first Trump administration. Our organization and 
the credit union movement are well-prepared to be effective, vigilant stewards of this vital 
federal investment in low-income communities and are pleased to share with the Oversight 
and Investigations Subcommittee the following background about Inclusiv and CCIA.  

Inclusiv Background 

Inclusiv is a national non-profit organization and US Treasury certified community 
development financial institution (CDFI) dedicated to promoting financial inclusion in low-
income and underserved communities across the United States. Through our network of 
more than 500 community lenders, Inclusiv raises and deploys capital that helps people 
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navigate financial emergencies and build credit, finances small businesses to help them 
grow and create quality jobs, and makes homeownership more affordable so families can 
build wealth and financial stability. 

Inclusiv has a long track record of partnering with the federal government to ensure low-
income and other financially excluded communities can meet their financial services and 
credit needs safely and affordably. We have partnered with federal agencies including the 
Small Business Administration, Treasury Department and Department of Energy to address 
both acute crises and chronic challenges that put Americans’ financial security at risk. We 
are continuing this work with the administration of our CCIA program overseen by the 
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).  

Small Business Administration – Ensuring PPP Reached Main Street Businesses 

Inclusiv worked extensively with the Trump Administration’s Small Business Administration 
from March 2020-December 2020 to ensure that the Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) 
was able to reach Main Street businesses across the country.  Working in partnership with 
the SBA’s Deputy Associate Administrator, Inclusiv facilitated credit unions’ participation in 
PPP, helping reach small businesses, particularly sole proprietors and other businesses 
that did not regularly borrow from the big banks. 

During this period, the Inclusiv network of credit unions made almost $2 billion in PPP 
loans in low-income communities with an average loan size of approximately $27,000. This 
enabled businesses to maintain operations and their workforce during the early months of 
the pandemic, keeping hundreds of thousands of households afloat. Many businesses 
were able to use that capital and time to reinvent how they could serve their customers, 
generate income and keep and even sometimes create jobs.   

Inclusiv member credit unions serve very small businesses, so their work on PPP had a 
broader impact beyond just lending. Credit unions helped restaurants shift to a food 
delivery model to stay open through shutdowns and social distancing, gave small retail 
businesses the breathing room to reorganize to allow for social distancing, and allowed 
service industry businesses the opportunity to acquire proper protective equipment for 
their workforce and customers and to train their staff on safety protocols.    

We were in almost weekly engagement with the SBA, which devoted hours of technical 
support to assist credit union lenders in becoming SBA lenders, accessing the PPP loan 
submission platform, and working through the details of ongoing reporting and requests for 
forgiveness. SBA also recognized and supported these small lenders’ vital role in PPP by 
creating windows in which they could submit loans to SBA without having to compete with 
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large bank automated lending systems that otherwise flooded the system and locked out 
small lenders.   

Treasury Community Development Financial Institutions Fund – Financial First 
Responders 

Inclusiv worked closely with President Trump’s Administration throughout 2020 to provide 
necessary relief to help people get through the pandemic.  Treasury Secretary Mnuchin 
worked to implement the CARES Act, which was the single largest economic relief effort in 
the history of our country.   

Secretary Mnuchin testified to Congress on his proud work with nearly 400 Community 
Development Financial Institutions (CDFI) and Minority Depository Institutions, and many 
more small and non-bank lenders, participating in the PPP program. He also testified about 
our great work together in implementing a wide range of provisions in the CARES Act.  

Inclusiv worked closely with Secretary Mnuchin, CDFI Fund Director Jodie Harris, and many 
other staff members at the Treasury Department to strengthen the CDFI Fund to better 
equip CDFIs, including hundreds of CDFI credit unions across the country, to support 
economic opportunity in their local communities.   

Department Of Energy (DOE) – Training Community Lenders to Reduce Energy Costs 
and Increase Resiliency 

Inclusiv’s first federal investment in clean and renewable energy came from the 
Department of Energy under the Trump Administration. Inclusiv and partner University of 
New Hampshire Carsey School of Public Policy worked closely with officials in the 
Department of Energy under Rick Perry.  Secretary Perry’s team provided grant support to 
launch the first ever solar and green lending training program through the office of energy 
efficiency and renewable energy.  In October 2019, Inclusiv launched its Center for 
Resiliency and Clean Energy to support community lenders to design and scale financing 
to support consumers, businesses, and homeowners to reduce their environmental impact 
while creating jobs and opportunities in renewable energy.  The funding for this program 
was continued under the leadership of Secretary Brouillette. Since the Center for 
Resiliency and Clean Energy’s launch in 2019, Inclusiv and UNH have trained more than 
800 lenders across the country to launch programs to reduce energy costs and increase 
resiliency. 
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GGRF 

The success of Inclusiv’s clean energy lending training program made clear that the 
communities credit unions serve need fair and affordable financing for energy efficiency 
and clean energy technologies that help people save money on utility bills. The creation of 
the Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund presented an incredible opportunity to ensure that all 
Americans, particularly people living in communities without banking access, living 
paycheck-to-paycheck, or struggling to afford their energy bills, have the opportunity to 
work with a trusted, community-based lender to invest in energy efficiency or clean energy 
technology for their homes, vehicles or businesses to reduce their expenses and balance 
their budgets.   

Following a thorough and rigorous application process, Inclusiv was selected as one of 
five awardees for the Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund Clean Communities Investment 
Accelerator (CCIA). An additional three organizations were selected under the National 
Clean Investment Fund. Inclusiv finalized its $1.87 billion award agreement with the 
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) on August 16, 2024. The Inclusiv award invests in 
community-based credit unions, including Puerto Rico’s financial cooperatives, leveraging 
additional private capital at least 3:1 to scale renewable energy lending products and 
services with 100% of the financing being deployed in low-income and disadvantaged 
communities across the country. 

The Inflation Reduction Act established the language governing the Greenhouse Gas 
Reduction Fund as a total pool of $27 billion. There were three programs: Solar for All ($7 
billion) intended for state and local entities to increase energy production through solar 
energy, the Clean Communities Investment Accelerator ($6 billion) to build the capacity of 
community lenders to finance renewable energy and energy efficiency projects in low-
income and disadvantaged communities, and the National Clean Investment Fund ($12 
billion) to create national green banks to provide ongoing financing of clean and renewable 
energy projects nationally.   

GGRF Financial Agreement 

The GGRF structure was designed to maintain extensive government oversight and 
monitoring of the program and prevent misuse of taxpayer dollars, and thus far all 
awardees have been fully compliant. Part of this structure includes a financial agency 
agreement, a robust, long-standing process that has been used to distribute federal funds 
efficiently and transparently since the 1860s by Republican and Democratic 
administrations alike. These agreements are designed to preserve full federal oversight and 
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durable guardrails around the funding while enabling awardees to effectively leverage 
contractually obligated funds in private financial markets. 

In order to manage the GGRF funds, the EPA worked with the US Treasury Department to 
procure a fiscal agent to hold the funds for CCIA and NCIF awardees and subawardees, 
which allows for these entities to both deploy the capital and receive payments throughout 
the program period as they leverage private sector co-investment. The financial agency 
agreement enables awardees to reflect their awards on their balance sheets and, in turn, 
work with investors to raise additional private capital for projects. After a rigorous, yearlong 
process, Citibank was selected as the fiscal agent for this program because of its proven 
commitment to fiscal due diligence and its ability to be a responsible steward of federal 
funds. EPA maintains complete oversight of the GGRF funding, just as it maintains 
oversight over any other grant or financing program it administers, ensuring that funds are 
used in accordance with the law. As such, the agency is able to guarantee that public 
investments deliver for the American people and prevent against misuse of funds. 

Inclusiv CCIA Implementation 

The Inclusiv CCIA program is designed to mobilize credit unions to offer affordable 
financing to reduce energy costs for American households and businesses, creating quality 
jobs and greater financial security. Since receiving the award, the Inclusiv team has worked 
tirelessly to develop the systems to deploy the capital, support the community lenders to 
grow their programs, monitor the funds and ensure compliance with federal regulations 
governing funding.  We have built and expanded robust grantmaking, compliance, training, 
technical assistance and data analytics and reporting teams and reinforced our capacity to 
track both federal funds and private leveraged capital to meet the goals of the program.  

At present, Inclusiv has made grant commitments totaling more than $650 million to 108 
community lenders in 27 states and Puerto Rico. The demand for the program has been 
significant, with more than 250 community lenders signing up to participate in the 
application process. Those lenders that were not ready to advance to the grant application 
and grantmaking phase have been enrolled in the Inclusiv Green Home Loans Training 
program that we deliver in partnership with the University of New Hampshire Center for 
Impact Finance.    

More information about Inclusiv’s grant commitments, including selected credit unions 
and funding by state, is available at the following link: https://inclusiv.org/news/update-
inclusiv-announces-651-million-ccia-awards-across-27-states-puerto-rico. 
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CCIA Oversight 
 
This Subcommittee’s interest in ensuring that the CCIA program is free of waste, fraud and 
abuse is a laudable goal that Inclusiv shares. We are conducting our program with the 
utmost integrity and in compliance with our award agreement. As this document outlines, 
we have a strong track record of effectively coordinating federal investment through credit 
unions and we—and credit unions—have a robust culture of compliance.  
 
We are dismayed that the EPA Administrator has sought to freeze the fiscal agency 
accounts despite no suggestion of fraud, misuse or abuse of funds, or substantial non-
compliance that would trigger such an action. The EPA Administrator’s action is hindering 
critical work to help American consumers lower their energy bills at a time too many are 
choosing between heat and groceries.  
 
We hope the Subcommittee finds this additional information about Inclusiv’s CCIA 
program and track record informative and we welcome Members reaching out to us (please 
email aiwanisziw@inclusiv.org) to discuss the program or connect with credit unions to 
hear more about how this program will be implemented and benefit people and small 
businesses in communities like yours.  


